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I.  BY THE COMMISSION

A. Statement, Findings, and Conclusion
1. On March 4, 2019, Edward R. Heard, doing business as Bayfield Transportation, filed an application for permanent authority to extend operations under Contract Carrier Permit No. B-10091 to include transportation services for recipients of Medicaid in Archuleta County.

2. The Commission noticed this application to all interested persons, firms, and corporations pursuant to § 40-6-108(2), C.R.S., on March 11, 2019.
3. No petition to intervene or otherwise participate in this proceeding has been filed.  This proceeding is uncontested.  Under § 40-6-109(5), C.R.S., this matter may be determined without a hearing

On March 12, 2019, Staff of the Commission timely issued a Deficiency Letter pursuant to Rule 1303(c)(II) of the Commission’s Rules of Practice and Procedure, 4 Code of 

4. Colorado Regulations (CCR) 723-1.  This letter advised Mr. Heard of the following deficiency with his application:
Rule 6203(a)(XVIII), 4 CCR 723-6, requires the application for contract carrier authority to include a letter signed by each proposed customer (Item Nos. 9 and 20(e) of the application).  The letter you submitted from the Colorado Department of Health Care Policy & Financing (HCPF) is dated July 19, 2016.  Please supplement the application with an updated letter from HCPF.  Also, please note that your Medicaid Client Transport Permit (PUC No. MCT-0014) authorizes transportation services for recipients of Medicaid throughout the entire State of Colorado.

(Emphasis in Original)

5. Rule 1303(c)(II), 4 CCR 723-1, states that upon receipt of a deficiency letter, “the applicant may file a response either curing all the deficiencies noted by Commission staff or explaining why it believes no further action is required.”  This response “shall be filed no later than ten days after Commission staff’s written notification was sent.”  Id.  “If the applicant does not respond in the time allotted, the Commission may, after the application’s notice period has expired, deem the application incomplete, dismiss the application without prejudice, and close the proceeding.”  Id. 
6. The Deficiency Letter was mailed to the applicant on March 12, 2019.  Therefore, the ten-day period allotted for curing the deficiency expired on March 22, 2019.  
7. The applicant has not filed a response to the Deficiency Letter or the requested information.
8. Due to the foregoing, we deem the application incomplete and dismiss the application without prejudice.

9. We further note that as stated in the Deficiency Letter, the applicant’s Medicaid Client Transport permit (PUC No. MCT-0014) authorizes transportation services for recipients of Medicaid throughout the entire State of Colorado.
II. ORDER  
A. The Commission Orders That:  

1. The application of Edward R. Heard, doing business as Bayfield Transportation, filed on March 4, 2019, is deemed incomplete, within the meaning of § 40-6-109.5, C.R.S., and Rule 1303(c) of the Commission’s Rules of Practice and Procedure, 4 Code of Colorado Regulations 723-1, and is dismissed without prejudice.

2. This proceeding is closed.

3. The 20-day time period provided by § 40-6-114(1), C.R.S., to file an application for rehearing, reargument, or reconsideration shall begin on the first day after the Commission mails or serves this Decision.
4. This Decision is effective on its Mailed Date.
B. ADOPTED IN COMMISSIONERS’ WEEKLY MEETING
April 17, 2019.
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